                                  SAUGUS CHARTER COMMISSION

                                    MEETING MINUTES

                                            Of

                              OF JANUARY 24, 2008

Saugus Charter Commission Meeting was held on January 24, 2008 in the Saugus Town Hall Auditorium, Saugus, 

Massachusetts.  

The meeting was called to order by Mr. Manoogian, Chairman at 7:30PM.

Eight members of the Charter Commission were present at roll call;

Cam Ciciolini, Karla de Steuben, Eugene Decareau, Albert Diotte, Joan Fowler, Peter Manoogian, Debra Panetta, 

and Thomas Stewart.  Karen Cote is recuperating from surgery.

READING OF THE MINUTES OF LAST MEETING (JANUARY 17, 2008)

The minutes of January 10th were corrected to read "the qualifications of the Finance Committee 

instead of the Moderator."  Karla de Steuben noted this change.

Motion by Cam Cicolini to accept the minutes of January 10, 2008 - seconded by the chair - motion passed 8-0.

PUBLIC COMMENTS - there were no comments by the public.

NEW BUSINESS

PRESENTATIONS/INTERVIEWS

All former Selectmen:  Jon Bernard, Maureen Dever, Michael Serino, Frederick Wagner and Janette Fasano.  

Janette was not able to be present.

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Re-clarify the goals for February:

Finance Committee – February 7th
5 term Town Meeting Members – February 14th
2 Moderators – Clayton Trefrey and Robert Long

Former School Committee Members and present School Committee Members – February 28th

March interviews will mostly be with Boards and Commissions and Town Hall employees on Mondays and during the day since Town Hall is open late.  Sue Dunn will co-ordinate this.  Also in March the meetings will be every other week. Peter Manoogian had talked to John Vasapolli after John talked to Robert Ritchie and Marilyn Contreas.  Robert said we were all working hard – don’t get burnt out.

Debra Panetta still inclined to look at 265 people and get feedback to us – not as difficult as it seems to be.

5 former selectmen were invited to speak before the commission:  Dr. Wagner, Janette Fasano, Maureen Dever, Michael Serino and Jon Bernard.  Janette had another commitment and could not attend.

Dr. Wagner, 352 Lynn Fells Parkway – elected in 1952 and served 2 terms – Town Manager – John Stinson

Maureen Dever – 3 Atherton St. – served 2003 to 2005 – Town Manager – Andrew Bisigani

Michael Serino – 54 Gates Rd. – served 1999-2007 – Town Manager – Steven Angelo, John Vasapolli and Andrew Bisigani-

Jon Bernard – 36 Emily Lane, Rowley, MA – served 1993-1999 – Town Manager – Edward Collins, Richard Cardillo and Steven Angelo

What were some of the issues you faced as Selectman and some of the accomplishments?

Dr. Wagner: Worked under the 1947 Charter. There were problems with the middle school. Not involved in the recall of 3 selectmen,  – built the Oaklandvale, Lynnhurst and Middle School. The town charter was in turmoil.

Maureen Dever – After hours by-law.  Sewer problems because the town was dumping raw sewerage into the Saugus River. 

Jon Bernard – Part of the Capital Improvements Program – served with the same 4 people on the Board of Selectmen.  Challenge was not being able to keep Edward Collins as Town Manager.

Michael Serino – GIC – agreement with Lynnfield – 10 year cable deal – talks with Verizon – overhaul liquor licenses. – Finances because of Prop 2 ½.

Question from Thomas Stewart to Jon Benard – Why he regrets no majority to keep Town Manager – language in John Vasapolli’s letter – political decision – 4 to hire – 4 to fire – Temporary Town Manager 3-2 vote.

Michael Serino disagreed with Jon Bernard on the issue of the 4 to hire, 4 to fire, a simple majority is better.

Not a strong Town Manager charter.

Question on staggered elections:  Maureen Dever – Dr. Wagner – concern that 4 of the 5 would stay, 1 elected – 2 on 2 off – open minded about this matter.  Jon Benard – excellent idea – Maureen Dever – escellent idea, beneficial to the Town with 3 seasoned people – need a honeymoon period.  Michael Serino agreed with all comments. Less competition with staggered elections.

Term Limits for Town Manager – Dr. Wagner - 5 years too long – 2 to 4 years, should not exceed 2 years – 4/5 to hire.  

Peter Manoogian asked if moving the elections back to spring in odd years would be a good idea, since Saugus is the only town to have fall elections. Maureen Dever – Selectmen really only serve 18 months – in June and July they start thinking about the fall elections – separate themselves – town vulnerable – Michael Serino agreed with his colleagues.

#2 – competition among the candidates?  Jon Bernard did not experience this – less competition with staggered elections – Maureen Dever agreed with Jon.

Jon Bernard – role play by Selectmen in Capital Improvements Program and inaction with Town Manager.  Dr. Wagner was not involved in Capital Improvements Program – sidewalks, parks and schools were needed.  Selectmen told Town Manager what they wanted done and it was put in the budget – times were easier then – Board of Selectmen pushed the Capital Improvements Program.  Jon Benard – Capital Improvements Program was Edward Collins idea – ground work had been started – he did the day to day work – each Selectmen worked on a project they were interested in – Jon’s was the Library “public face of program.”

Karla de Steuben – do you think the Board of Selectmen is just a licensing board?  Jon Bernard – less impact on policy – faith in Town Manager – Town Meeting greatest authority.

Karla de Steuben – do you think a process should be put into place to evaluate the Town Manager? Jon Bernard – annual evaluation in order – use a tool check list – public evaluation not good – missing when he on the Board of Selectmen. Michael Serino – yes on the evaluation of the Town Manager – Dr. Wagner and Jon Bernard agreed. 

William Diotte – Would it be better if the Board of Selectmen had more power?  Maureen Dever – no – vulnerable – lack of definitive process in charter – tread lightly on more power for the Board of Selectmen – Maureen Dever – no constructive.

Increasing the number of the Board of Selectmen to 7 or 9 or less – Maureen Dever – not a good idea.

Mr. Manoogian – would removing the Town Manager for a lack of communication be a just cause ? – Jon Bernard – yes – 

Debra Panetta – would increasing the number of Selectmen to 7, 9 or less be a good idea? – Dr. Wagner – 5 is enough – oppose increase – JON Bernard – 5 is enough.

Debra Panetta – Would it better if the new Board of Selectmen had a “honeymoon period”?

Maureen Dever – good idea – Jon Bernard – may have a “lame duck” member – positives outway the negatives. Michael Serino – layover not a good idea – invites mischief.

Should the top vote getter be the chairman?  Peter Manoogian – top vote getter in the last 8 elections was blanks – not in the best interest of town 30-40 years down the road.

Debra Panetta – if the Board of Selectmen need to fill a slot on the board, it is the next person who has 1,500 votes. The School Committee needs to fill the slot, it is usually the next person who ran for a spot. All agreed that there has to be consistency in this matter.

How should the chairman of the Board of Selectmen be elected?  Michael Serino – elect the chairman, not top vote getter – Jon Bernard – percentage of the votes.

Debra Panetta – with the current climate, do you think we have the proper checks and balances with the budget?  Maureen Dever – the Police and Fire Departments took money from their own budgets to fund 2 more policemen and 2 more firemen.  It was never enacted by the Town Manager – level of frustration – constantly criticized – checks and balances are vital – schools told one thing and not given it.  Dr. Wagner – we have checks and balances now – what they need is the Finance Committee, Selectmen and Town Manager to appear at Town Meeting.  Jon Benard – agrees – Michael Serino – not efficiency with this charter.

Cam Cicolini – term limits?  All – no.  Appointments made by the Town Manager, should the Board of Selectmen be involved?  Maureen Dever – feels resume’s should be submitted at least 7 days in advance to be checked. Jon Benard – system works well now – Michael Serino – did not agree – Dr. Wagner – yes.

Eugene Decareau – I feel Town Manager should have annual review – go further – improve as they went along Town Manager should have a board to work with – Town Manager should have job description strong points – something in writing – duties – end of year evaluation.  Maureen Dever never saw a job description, just a contract.  Dr. Wagner – should be a description – description was in the Town Manager Journal – all town employees should have a description.

Peter Manoogian – Edward Collins was hired outside of the charter – not a requirement in the Charter.

Peter Manoogian – should the voters who have voted for you expect more from you?  Dr. Wagner –voters expect since they voted for you the you will solve all their problems – voters don’t realize how the charter has been written.

Peter Manoogian – is it possible the Town Manager can deny you the process to act for the voter?

Maureen Dever – people have the right to expect consensus from the Board of Selectmen.  Jon Bernard – “policy” – voters expect you to have an impact – Board of Selectmen should have say –

Michael Serino – Board of Selectmen have little to say on “policy” – Jon Bernard disagrees with Michael Serino –  Michael Serino – different time when Jon was on the Board of Selectmen.  Maureen Dever – economic times play into Board of Selectmen – Town Manager will not co-operate.

Karla de Steuben – agree the voters have expectations – how to address the issues – voters expect more.  Jon Bernard – agrees – role defined by Town Manager – Board of Selectmen should work with Town Meeting – arrive at decisions working with all boards and commissions – create stability.

Karla de Steuben – issue if voters are wrong – this needs to be changed.

Jon Bernard – define relationships between Board of Selectmen and Town Manager.

Peter Manoogian – process we are in – Step 1 – gather imput – no decisions end of Step 1 – better ways to address problems.

Karla de Steuben – perception of public policy – who do the town voters think they should run to for town policy?

Michael Serino – relationship between Board of Selectmen and Town Meeting members – biggest problem in the budget process.

Maureen Dever – Board of Selectmen asked questions of the Town Manager who did not share information for the warrant.

Jon Bernard – in-between Dr. Wagner and Michael Serino – always aware of the articles for the warrant.

Maureen – comfortable with Town Meeting doing the zoning articles.  Jon Bernard – agrees with Maureen – Michael Serino – agrees.

Eugene Decareau – my perception is that the voters think you are the bosses.  Would there be an advantage to having a Town Administrator?

Maureen Dever – better accountability 

Dr. Wagner – elect selectmen – Town Administrator – possibility.

Jon Bernard – explore what is needed.

Michael Serino – careful of that – day to day operations – town too big.

Peter Manoogian thanked the former selectmen for their input.

Maureen Dever passed out some information.

OOMMITTEE REPORTS:

Debra Panetta – Outreach Committee

Eugene Decareau reported on attend the Men’s Club at SCOA – spoke on first question then opened it up questions – good questions – one gentleman told Eugene he lived in town for 45 years and never knew how the town was run.  Question #1 – 4 no’s; 1 yes; 1 (?).  Question #2 – 2 elect all officials; (1) less union demands and balance a responsible budget; (1) qualified department heads; (1) elect Mayor and Boards; (1) no answer.  Question #3 – (2) keep town meeting; (1) drastic changes required; (1) keep the selectmen; (1) stay town not city; (1) no answer.  (1) one person signed sheet.

Eugene would like to go back with advanced notice, may have more attend.

Draft copy of sub-committee minutes passed out. 50 copies of questions passed out to the members.  43 organizations listed with 8 or 9 committed.

William Diotte – will speak at the Lions Club.

Subcommittee on Budget and Finance – held first meeting tonight.  No report.

Subcommittee on Fundraising – no report

Subcommittee on Timeline – no report.

Cam Cicolini made a motion for adjournment – seconded by the chair – 8-0.  10:35PM

